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XX GENERAL CHAPTER

September 3, Monday

On the Eve of the Opening of the Chapter

There is an air of expectation. Almost all the capitulants have now arrived at the General House. There have been frequent trips to the airport to pick up Brothers coming from all over the world. Warm greetings among those who already know one another. Friendly introductions for those meeting for the first time. The main rooms are decorated in both a festive and thought-provoking manner. Guided tours, led by Brothers who live here, have been given in language groups to familiarize the delegates with the different venues.  Tomorrow, September 4, we celebrate the opening of the Chapter. The first steps on the road in search of the themes of LIFE. 

Marist communities are invited to celebrate prayer services for the opening of the 20th General Chapter.

The Provisional Committee of the Chapter Takes the Reins

Eight Brothers make up the Provisional Committee, which is in charge of making decisions regarding the opening program of the Chapter, once the Preparatory Commission’s work is completed. They began their work on August 28 and elected Br. Seán Sammon president and Br. Juan Miguel Anaya secretary. Their duties continue until the Chapter elects the Central Commission. 

The General Council, as is customary, named the members of the Provisional Committee: Sunanda Alwis (Sri Lanka), Juan Miguel Anaya (Bética), Maurice Berquet (Beaucamps-St Genis), Eugène Kabanguka (Rwanda), Eduardo Navarro (México Occidental), Antonio Ramalho (Brasil Norte), Peter Rodney (Sydney), Seán Sammon (Vicar General).

Meeting of the Credentials Committee

The General Council, following the norms, also named the members of the Credentials Committee: Claudino Falchetto (General Council), Michael Hill (Sydney), Antonio Martínez (Norte) y Lawrence Ndawala (Southern Africa).

This group has the responsibility of examining the election results of each Province and District as they relate to the naming of delegates to the General Chapter in order to verify the validity of these elections. It met in Rome on September 1, 2001. The results of their examinations will be presented to the Chapter in a special report.

Opening of the Chapter, “a time of dreaming and encouragement” 

All the activities of the opening day of the Chapter, September 4, formed a unified whole: In the morning, a plenary session followed by meetings in mixed language and cultural groups; in the afternoon, after a period of personal time, the official opening, celebrated in the context of the Eucharist. An informal supper on the terrace completed the day. All the Brothers helping at the Chapter as well as the Brothers of the International College—who are temporarily lodged at the Seraphinum—participated in the day’s activities. Serenity, a spirit of Brotherhood and spiritual depth marked the beginning of the Chapter journey. 

A total of 117 capitulants represent Marist communities 

in 76 countries

Brother Seán Sammon, president of the Preparatory Commission, gave the initial orientation in the Chapter hall. The opening prayer focused on the theme of community as it was in the early church and in the early days of the Marist congregation. Brother Benito, Superior General, welcomed the 117 delegates, who represent Marist communities in 76 countries (Cuba being the most recent) and who come from 41 different countries. He also expressed his appreciation to those who participated in the processes leading up to the Chapter. He pointed out the historic coincidence that all four Marist congregations are meeting in Chapter at the same time. Afterwards, the members of the Preparatory Commission spoke on different aspects of the running of the Chapter and answered questions about procedural matters and about the chapter hall and its technical equipment.

Crossroads of history and personal reflections

The hour and a half before lunch was dedicated to meetings in 15 small, culturally-mixed groups for the Brothers to get to know one another better, following this procedure: a) Introduce yourself to the group: your name, country and province. How did you first learn about the Brothers? When did you enter the formation program? Your experiences of ministry and of community; how do you feel about being a capitulant? b) What are your expectations and misgivings regarding the Chapter?

“Realism, courage and hope” (Brother Benito)

Four groups, representing the four official languages of the Institute (English, Spanish, French and Portuguese), began the penitential rite of the Eucharist at 5:30 p.m. They processed to the Chapter Hall carrying the symbols of water, earth, seeds and fertilizer. Following the Liturgy of the Word, Brother Benito gave his opening remarks and reflections. Within the next few days you can access the complete text of the document at (www.champagnat.org). The Brothers listened attentively to his message and welcomed its conclusion after 50 minutes with sustained applause. The Chapter was now officially open. All the participants then processed from the Chapter Hall to the main Chapel, each one carrying a lit vigil light which they set down before the altar on a map of the world, symbolizing the unity of all the continents. After communion, Brother Charles Howard, former Superior General, in the name of all the capitulants, consecrated the 20th General Chapter to Mary, our Good Mother.

September 4, Tuesday

Opening of the Chapter, “a time of dreaming and encouragement” 

All the activities of the opening day of the Chapter, September 4, formed a unified whole: In the morning, a plenary session followed by meetings in mixed language and cultural groups; in the afternoon, after a period of personal time, the official opening, celebrated in the context of the Eucharist. An informal supper on the terrace completed the day. All the Brothers helping at the Chapter as well as the Brothers of the International College—who are temporarily lodged at the Seraphinum—participated in the day’s activities. Serenity, a spirit of Brotherhood and spiritual depth marked the beginning of the Chapter journey. 

A total of 117 capitulants represent Marist communities in 76 countries

Brother Seán Sammon, president of the Preparatory Commission, gave the initial orientation in the Chapter hall. The opening prayer focused on the theme of community as it was in the early church and in the early days of the Marist congregation. Brother Benito, Superior General, welcomed the 117 delegates, who represent Marist communities in 76 countries (Cuba being the most recent) and who come from 41 different countries. He also expressed his appreciation to those who participated in the processes leading up to the Chapter. He pointed out the historic coincidence that all four Marist congregations are meeting in Chapter at the same time. Afterwards, the members of the Preparatory Commission spoke on different aspects of the running of the Chapter and answered questions about procedural matters and about the chapter hall and its technical equipment.

Crossroads of history and personal reflections

The hour and a half before lunch was dedicated to meetings in 15 small, culturally-mixed groups for the Brothers to get to know one another better, following this procedure: a) Introduce yourself to the group: your name, country and province. How did you first learn about the Brothers? When did you enter the formation program? Your experiences of ministry and of community; how do you feel about being a capitulant? b) What are your expectations and misgivings regarding the Chapter?

“Realism, courage and hope” (Brother Benito)

Four groups, representing the four official languages of the Institute (English, Spanish, French and Portuguese), began the penitential rite of the Eucharist at 5:30 p.m. They processed to the Chapter Hall carrying the symbols of water, earth, seeds and fertilizer. Following the Liturgy of the Word, Brother Benito gave his opening remarks and reflections. Within the next few days you can access the complete text of the document at (www.champagnat.org). The Brothers listened attentively to his message and welcomed its conclusion after 50 minutes with sustained applause. The Chapter was now officially open. All the participants then processed from the Chapter Hall to the main Chapel, each one carrying a lit vigil light which they set down before the altar on a map of the world, symbolizing the unity of all the continents. After communion, Brother Charles Howard, former Superior General, in the name of all the capitulants, consecrated the 20th General Chapter to Mary, our Good Mother.

September 5, Wednesday

The Chapter Delegates Begin 

their Task

Three plenary sessions were held on Wednesday, September 5, each one dedicated to a single theme. Before getting down to the work at hand, the delegates are familiarizing themselves these first few days with the rules of procedure. This can be tedious, but is very important for the work to be done and the decisions to be made later on. The moderators were Br. Maurice Berquet (in the morning) and Br. Antonio Ramalho (in the afternoon). The electronic voting machines (yes, no, abstain) were tested. The Provisional Committee, composed of eight Brothers, proposes the timetable for each day. It is then approved by the full assembly. Morning Prayer is held in language groups in four separate chapels. Everyone gathers in the main chapel for the Eucharist. Father Denis Green is the presider.

The Rules of Procedure of 

the General Chapter

The Rules of Procedure govern the day-to-day running of the Chapter, its organization, the functions of the various committees, voting procedures, etc. The Preparatory Commission, which had responsibility for the initial preparations, explained some proposed changes to the Rules the previous Chapter had used. In the morning session, Br. Juan Miguel Anaya presented and explained each of the proposed changes. Following a time for clarification and discussion, the capitulants will have 24 hours to present their amendments in writing.

Presentation of the Provisional Schedule

Br. Peter Rodney presented the working plan or provisional schedule for the Chapter, worked out by the Preparatory Commission The “see, judge, act” method of discernment will be used throughout the various stages of the Chapter. The plan also includes a calendar with the projected closing date of the Chapter. The central theme of the Chapter is the vitality of the Institute. Comments have stressed the importance of a decision on the plan, since it will deeply affect how the Chapter develops. The time of reflection and discussion has begun.

Brief Items

- Brother Lawrence Ndawala (Southern Africa) was congratulated on his birthday.

- The rains the night before helped make the weather comfortable for the entire day.

September 6, Thursday

WHAT IS GOD ASKING OF US FOR THE GREATER VITALITY OF THE INSTITUTE?
The best answer is of little use if it isn’t in response to a good question. This is why the Brothers decided the morning of Thursday, September 6, to reflect and discuss the overall goal of the Chapter, which is summed up in this question: "What is God asking of us for the greater vitality of the Institute?". The Chapter Plan of Work invites discernment, sets up objectives, points out an approach to the work, and established a timeline. The discussion was carried out in two phases:

1. Small Group Discussion.
Nine groups were set up along geographic and linguistic lines. During an hour and a half, three points were considered: a) what parts of the plan do you think will work?; b)what parts should be changed to facilitate our working together?; y c)any other comments.

2. Open Forum.
Br. Eugene Kabanguka was the moderator. The capitulants, speaking for themselves or for their group, expressed their opinions and feelings regarding the proposed plan. It is a matter of finding a balance between decisions regarding practical points (the calendar, e.g.) and a discernment process, which necessitates flexibility and openness to the unpredictable. It also involves reconciling the three stages of the method: "see, judge and act". The Preparatory Commission was commended for the work it did in developing the plan, but the various comments have opened new possibilities.

PRESENTATION OF THE PROPOSAL 

TO ELECT THE CENTRAL COMMISSION
In the afternoon session, moderated by Br. Eduardo Navarro, the Provisional Committee’s proposal for the election of the Central Commission was presented to the Assembly. The duties of the Central Commission includes guiding the work of the Chapter according to the wishes of the delegates. The document lists the responsibilities of the Central Commission, the proposed process of electing its members, the election itself and the subsequent election of the commission officers posterior (commissioner, vice-commissioner and secretary of the Chapter). The chief presiding officer of the Chapter is always the Br. Superior General, Following a time for clarifications, there was a period of discussion and then personal work.

BRIEF ITEMS
- The delegates were asked to remember in prayer the soul of Br. Hermes Pandolfo, of the Province of Porto Alegre (Brazil), who died yesterday.

- Br. Manny de León (Philippines), who had experienced trouble with his airline flights, joined the Chapter, bringing the Chapter to its 117 delegates.

- An anecdote: “Have a drink” (“Tomen una copa”), was the invitation heard from the simultaneous translator. The original was not as festive, rather only a indication of work: “Take a copy” (“Tomen una copia”).

September 7, Friday

THE CHAPTER CONTINUES ITS DISCUSSION ON THE CENTRAL COMMISSION
On account of the great variety of cultures and persons at the Chapter, the process of debating has been understandably quite complex. The initial pace in dealing with comments has been unhurried in order to facilitate mutual understanding and reaching of consensus. In this spirit, the entire morning was spent in discussing the proposals for the election of the Central Commission. This was done in two phases.

Firstly, the delegates worked in small groups to answer two questions: a) What do you expect of the Central Commission in the light of the theme “The Vitality of the Institute”?; and b) What do you think of the method of work proposed by the Provisional Committee? To what extent is it practicable? Do you want to propose another approach?

In the second phase, the Chapter met in a plenary session in open forum with Brother Antonio Ramalho as moderator. After reports from the group secretaries, some capitulants made additional comments.

RULES OF PROCEDURE OF THE CHAPTER: DISCUSSING AMENDMENTS

Brother Maurice Berquet moderated the two plenary sessions in the afternoon dealing with proposed amendments to the Rules of Procedure for the Chapter. The official text of these Rules is in English. The work was rather unrewarding, though necessary. Procedures are not the essence of the Chapter, they are at its service. NIneteen amendments were presented. There was time to discuss and vote only on some of them, and the process has to be continued. 

IN HARMONY WITH THE SPIRIT
The capitulants regard communal prayer as very important. In the morning, they meet by language groups in four different chapels. People are free to choose any group that they wish. The Eucharist takes place in the evening, a special moment when all the participants are united in celebrating their faith in Jesus. Different aspects and elements of the liturgy are highlighted each day.

IN BRIEF
- Capitulants were asked to pray for the repose of the following recently deceased Brothers: Agustín de la Fuente (Levante, Spain), Lawrence Joseph Poirier (Poughkeepsie, USA) and Eugenio Bernardi (Peru).

- The flag of Brazil decorated the Chapter Hall on the occasion of its Independence Day, and a tot of “caipirinha”, a typical drink of the country, gave a Brazilian flavour to the midday meal.

September 8, Saturday

MARIST PRESENCE RENEWED IN ALGERIA

At the beginning of the first session on 8 September, Feast of the Nativity of Our Lady, Brother Superior General requested the Capitulants to pray for all those Brothers whose anniversary of Profession of Vows occurs on this feastday. He also told the assembly that he had send Br. Arturo Chávez (Province of Central Mexico) on mission, to assist with the reimplantation of Marist life in Algeria.

Three Provinces have agreed to take charge of this venture: Beaucamps-Saint Génis, Catalonia, and Our Lady of the Hermitage. They hope to send three other Brothers to Algeria by the summer of 2002. Two of these Brothers are already preparing themselves for this work. The undertaking is a visible sign of an “option for life” requested by Br. Benito.

DISCUSSION OF AMENDMENTS PROPOSED BY CAPITULANTS

The agenda was very full. The four plenary sessions were moderated in turn by Brothers Seán Sammon, Eugène Kabanguka and Antonio Ramalho. Discussions and voting dealt with amendments on three aspects of the Chapter:

1. Rules of Procedure for the Chapter

The work started on Friday afternoon was continued and completed.

2. Overall plan of work for the Chapter

At one stage it appeared that the debate on amendments was going nowhere. However, when the plan proposed by the Provisional Committee was presented for a global vote, it was easily accepted.

3. Method of election of the Central Commission

A large number of amendments concerning this issue were studied, discussed and voted on. The task was not completed, and the debate was postponed to a subsequent session.

The many points dealt with today are important: they will enable the Assembly to undertake the remaining work of the Chapter more efficiently.

IN BRIEF
- The Chapter made special mention of the Br. Réal Fournier, bursar for the General House, on the occasion of his birthday.

- The electronic voting boxes provided for each capitulant have four buttons: YES, NO, ABSTENTION and JUXTA MODUM (which means “yes” on the whole, with some reservations). It was agreed that any JUXTA MODUM vote would be regarded as an ABSTENTION.

- The electronic voting buttons worked overtime this Saturday, keeping Br. Juan Miguel Anaya extremely busy at the central controls.

-The liturgy on Saturday 8 September was begun by a procession of Brothers, each carrying a different statuette of Our Good Mother.

- Sunday is a rest day. There’s no Chapter business – and no Bulletin!
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